
Historical Introduction

Andrew T. Huse

When the Cuban newspaper headlines read “Weyler Is Coming!” in Feb-
ruary 1896, a new spasm of emigration emerged from the troubled is-
land of Cuba. Once touted as the “Pearl of the Antilles” and still Spain’s 
most important colony in a dwindling empire, Cuba had been fighting 
for independence for more than a year. Open rebellion against Spain had 
previously erupted in the Ten Years’ War (1868–1878), but the rebels had 
been contained and worn down. Cubans launched a new insurgency in 
1895, and it soon became obvious that this effort was more powerful and 
dynamic than the last. The Spanish tried to win over rebels with promises 
of autonomy and incremental reform through Governor-General Arsenio 
Martinez Campos.1

 No single man caused more suffering in Cuba than General Valeriano 
“The Butcher” Weyler (1838–1930), an unsentimental Spanish general 
known for cruelty during the Ten Years’ War. Madrid dispatched Weyler 
to replace Campos in February 1896, and the general instituted a cruel 
and cunning strategy of “reconcentration.” By driving approximately one-
third of the peasants off their land and forcing them to reside in des-
ignated cities with only eight days’ notice, Weyler deprived the Cuban 
guerillas of moral and material support in the countryside. Most families 
with the means fled the island. Those unable to emigrate were forced to 
live in camps created around fortified towns, where the dislocated popu-
lace died of starvation and disease. The Spanish and Cuban forces scoured 
the countryside, destroying or appropriating everything of value, which 
exacerbated shortages and starvation. In February 1896, the reconcentra-
tion policy had yet to begin, but the very name “Weyler” was enough for 
most to foretell Cuba’s darkest days. Those fleeing Cuba at the time could 
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choose from several large Cuban exile communities in the Western Hemi-
sphere, with at least two in nearby Florida to choose from, Tampa and Key 
West.
 Those who fled Weyler for Tampa, including our author Wen Gálvez, 
arrived in a boom town on the Florida frontier. The establishment of the 
Cuban cigar industry a decade before made Tampa one of the only indus-
trial centers in Florida at the time and a magnet for workers and drifters 
in search of opportunity. Political instability in Cuba and tariffs convinced 
many cigar producers to relocate their operations to the United States. 
Among these was Vicente Martínez Ybor, a magnate from Havana sym-
pathetic to independence who moved his family and operations to Key 
West in 1869. Thousands of Cubans fled the island during the Ten Years’ 
War, creating exile communities across the Western Hemisphere.
 While Key West served the cigar industry well, the tiny island lacked 
the space and resources for a large settlement. Labor troubles and a fire 
convinced Ybor in 1886 to close all of his facilities in Key West in favor of 
a new settlement named Ybor City outside Tampa. Fellow producers such 
as Ignacio Haya joined the new venture on the Florida frontier. Coveting 
the taxes generated by Ybor City’s many wage earners, the City of Tampa 
reincorporated in 1887, swallowing Ybor City in the process. Tampa had 
gone in and out of existence several times before and this time pinned its 
economic hopes on the cigar industry and the skilled foreign-born work-
ers it required. At times, the immigrants outnumbered the native-born in 
Tampa.2

 Ybor constructed hundreds of casitas (cottages) to sell to his employees 
on an installment plan and built a streetcar line connecting the settlement 
with Tampa. With an eight-minute streetcar ride, one could oscillate be-
tween the Southern United States and the booming immigrant world of 
Ybor City. Two thousand immigrants had settled in Ybor by June 1887, 
and stores and restaurants quickly opened to serve them. Tampa’s boom-
town era had begun.3

 Of all the immigrant groups that converged on Tampa at the time, Cu-
bans were by far the most numerous. They dominated the cigar industry 
numerically and set the tone for social life in Ybor City. Observers noted 
that the Cubans brimmed with their passions, namely, politics and rec-
reation. In addition to the inherent instability of the tobacco industry, 
the violently fluctuating fortunes of their homeland meant that Cubans 
remained mobile. The steamship enabled the exiles and opportunists 
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following the cigar industry to roam a vast transnational labor market, 
moving between cigar factories and Cuban exile communities in New 
York City, New Orleans, Cuba, Mexico, and Florida. The Cubans became 
known as free spenders who lived with gusto, but they still lived in the 
shadow of Imperial Spain, and most of their spare time and money was 
earnestly devoted to political or labor activism.4

 The “immigrant world” of Ybor City was not an ethnic enclave embed-
ded in an existing city but a new settlement two miles away from Tampa 
itself. Residents universally spoke Spanish, to the extent that the Italian 
newcomers had to learn Spanish rather than English to function. Politi-
cal tension between Spanish and Cuban residents was predictably high 
in the 1880s and 1890s. As the newcomers to the cigar industry, Sicilian 
immigrants competed for employment at cigar factories. Besides assailing 
the Italians for taking their jobs, Cubans tended to view the Sicilians as 
unrefined country bumpkins and hopeless misers. The immigrant groups 
were united by their harsh experiences in their homelands and often the 
radical politics they adopted as a result.5

 Perceived as people who lived for the moment and did not save for 
rainy days, Cubans did not open as many businesses or buy as many 
homes as their Italian and Spanish counterparts. Gary Mormino and 
George Pozzetta observed, “Within the immigrant world of Ybor City, 
Cubans occupied the lowest rung of the social ladder. They were the least 
residentially stable of the groups and the most downwardly mobile during 
times of economic disruption. More important, both Italians and Span-
iards derided Cubans for not sharing their values concerning hard work, 
thrift, and seriousness of purpose.” Spaniards built up an impressive re-
cord of entrepreneurship, while Italians soon dominated small-scale ag-
riculture, local fishing, and eventually bolita, the illegal lottery imported 
by the Cubans. Still, Cuban workers, sensibilities, and tobacco remained 
predominant in the industry. Holidays, which were often shared across 
ethnic lines, brought the community together, as did popular sports such 
as baseball and boxing. Relations between the workers and the merchants 
who catered to them could be tense, especially during strikes, when union-
ists typically halted all discretionary purchases in favor of essentials.6

 The upstart “Cigar City” made a profound impact on the tobacco in-
dustry in a short time. In 1888, Tampa’s cigar workers produced more 
than those of Key West, rolling more than 100 million cigars annually. By 
1896, Ybor City had truly become cigar city, but along with the smell of 
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dried tobacco, revolution was in the air. Tampa positively hummed with 
schemes and oaths against the Spanish. As part of the peace settlement for 
the Ten Years’ War, Spain had promised autonomy to Cuba but had never 
delivered on its promise. Even into the late 1890s, many Cubans would 
have supported autonomy. The bad faith and tone-deafness of Madrid led 
many to accept nothing less than independence.7

 The radical, revolutionary culture of Havana had been transplanted 
to Tampa. Although Florida’s Cuban exile community was notoriously 
fractious in the realms of labor and politics, the revolution could not suc-
ceed without them. Cuban labor leaders grew frustrated and impatient 
when middle-class nationalists in New York repeatedly asked them to de-
fer their cause for the revolution. Because workers devoted most of their 
funds to supporting the revolution and filibuster expeditions, they were 
unable to establish durable unions to protect their interests. In the late 
1880s, sympathy for the revolution sharply decreased as common exile 
workers were dissatisfied with the social and economic conditions in Key 
West. There was more solidarity between workers in Cuba and Key West 
during strikes than there was between would-be revolutionaries exiled in 
Florida and New York.8

 Of the Cuban workforce in Tampa, about 15 percent were considered 
black. The Afro-Cubans arrived when white supremacy was being en-
shrined in the United States under Plessy v. Ferguson and less-formal Jim 
Crow practices across the South. The racial divisions that undermined 
the insurgency during the Ten Years’ War threatened unity for the next 
revolution. Because that struggle was fought primarily by the poor peas-
ants and former slaves who sought to ban slavery, the upper classes and 
planters had not joined the rebellion. The Spanish finally banned slavery 
in 1886. In the years leading up to independence, Afro-Cubans were less 
than eager to join the struggle, especially as long as the leadership was 
limited to wealthier white Cubans. The junta in New York courted Afro-
Cuban involvement without addressing their concerns. Unsurprisingly, 
the revolutionaries in Florida had a difficult time attracting Afro-Cubans 
to their events. Spanish authorities used the specter of the bloody Haitian 
Revolution (1791–1804) to scare revolutionaries into thinking they would 
provoke a race war in Cuba. In 1879, Afro-Cuban general Antonio Maceo 
was removed from the top command position shortly before an expedi-
tion sailed, to ease the fears that he would hijack the revolution and hand 
Cuba over to former slaves.9


